
MINUTES OF THE 116th ANNUAL ENCAMPMENT 
DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN 

SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR 
SATURDAY, 23 APRIL 2005 

HOLIDAY INN WEST 
LANSING, MICHIGAN 

 
 
 
Opening of the Encampment 
 
Department Commander Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C., opened the Encampment in accordance 
to the Ritual at 9:03 am.  
 
 
Roll Call of Officers 
 
Department Secretary Richard F. Lee called the Roll of Officers as follows: 
 
Department Commander:    Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C. Present 
Senior Vice Commander:    James T. Lyons, P.D.C. Present 
Junior Vice Commander:    Richard Greene, P.C.C. Present 
Secretary:      Richard F. Lee   Present 
Treasurer:      Brian J. Shumway  Present 
Council Chairman:    Max L. Newman, P.C.C. Present 
Council Secretary:    Dennis C. Derr II  Present 
Council Member:    Howard Streeter  Present 
Camp Organizer:    Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C. Present   
Patriotic Instructor:    Robert A. Mitchell  Present 
Chaplain:     William McAffee  Present 
Councilor:     Kim D. Shaw, P.C.C.  Present 
Historian:     John Keith   Present 
Guard:      Edgar J. Dowd   Present 
Guide:      Robert C. Grove, Sr., P.C.C. Present 
Color Bearer:     Michael Nick   Absent 
Graves Registration Officer:   Richard E. Danes  Present 
G.A.R. Records Officer:   James T. Lyons, P.D.C. Present 
C.W. Memorials Officer:   Douglas Armstrong  Present 
Communication & Technology Officer: Eric Kirchberg   Present 
Camp at Large Coordinator:   Kevin Lindsey   Present 
Michigan’s Messenger Editor:  David Rehkoph  Present 
Eagle Scout Certificate Coordinator:  Dennis C. Derr II  Present 
Ceremonies and Rituals Officer:  Vacant    N/A 
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Appointment of Committee on Credentials 
 
Department Commander Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C., appointed the following Brothers to the 
Committee on Credentials: 
 
Chairman:   Brother Richard Greene, P.C.C.  
Member:   Brother Edgar J. Dowd    
Member:   Brother Matthew L. Adair    
Member:   Brother Bill Skillman    
 
 
Recognition of guests 
 
Department Guide Robert Grove presented Senior Vice Commander-in-Chief Don 
Darby, of Ohio, to the Altar for introduction to the Encampment by Department 
Commander Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C.. 
 
Department Commander Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C., introduced the following National 
Officers and Staff Members present: 
 
Junior Vice Commander in Chief:  James B. Pahl, P.D.C. 
National Patriotic Instructor:   Bruce B. Butgereit, P.D.C. 
National Treasurer:    Max L. Newman, P.C.C. 
Past Commander-in-Chief:   Keith G. Harrison, PCinC 
Past Commander-in-Chief:   Kent L. Armstrong, PCinC 
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Report of Committee on Credentials 
 
Camp   Voting Strength 
    1    3 
    2    2 
    3    0 
    7    7 
    9    0 
   14    6 
   17    6 
   20    7 
   22    2 
   28    0 
   43    0 
   58    4 
   85    1 
  101    0 
  120    1 
  139    0 
  145    9 
  160    2 
  180    1 
  250    4 
  259    0 
  266    0 
  427    1 
  462    1 
 
Total             57 
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Roll Call of Members as Reported 
 
Camp Number Delegate’s Name  Registered As 
 
Camp No. 1  Bruce Butgereit  Past Department Commander 
   Tim Kolean   Camp Commander 
   William E. Truss  Delegate 
 
Camp No. 2  Kevin Lindsey   Delegate 
   Bruce W. Miller  Camp Commander 
 
Camp No. 7  Dan Conklin   Delegate 
   Robert D. Greggs  Delegate 
   Mark D. Heath  Past Camp Commander 
   Ron Lewis   Past Camp Commander   
   John McFeeters  Delegate 
   Jeff Morse   Delegate 
   Ron Tyrl   Delegate 
    
Camp No. 14  Dale L. Aurand  Delegate 
   Bob Clark   Delegate 
   Neal F. Breaugh  Past Camp Commander 
   Jim Ribby   Delegate 
   Bill Skillman   Delegate 
   Ashman Stoddard  Delegate 
 
Camp No. 17  Keith G. Harrison  Past Commander-in-Chief 
   Paul D. Hodges  Past Department Commander 
   James T. Lyons  Past Department Commander 
   James B. Pahl   Past Department Commander 
   David D. Rehkoph  Delegate 
   Brian J. Shumway  Camp Commander 
 
Camp No. 20  Jeff Baker   Camp Commander 
   Bill Brennan   Past Department Commander 
   William Costello  Past Camp Commander 
   Gary L. Gibson  Department Commander 
   John Keith   Delegate 
   Eric Kirchberg   Delegate 
   Charles Worley  Delegate 
 
Camp No. 22  Howard Streeter  Delegate 
   Blaine C. Valentine  Delegate 
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Camp Number Delegate’s Name  Registered As 
 
Camp No. 58  Douglas Armstrong  Delegate 
   Kent L. Armstrong  Past Commander-in-Chief 
   Dennis G. Felton  Delegate 
   Gordon F. McGarey  Past Camp Commander 
 
Camp No. 85  William R. Veit  Delegate 
 
Camp No. 120  Richard F. Lee   Past Camp Commander 
 
Camp No. 145  Matthew L. Adair  Delegate 
   Dennis C. Derr  Delegate 
   Dennis C. Derr II  Camp Commander 
   Edgar J. Dowd   Delegate 
   Richard Greene  Past Camp Commander 
   Max L. Newman  Past Camp Commander 
   Kim D. Shaw   Past Camp Commander 
   James G. Thompson  Delegate 
   Neal N. Zabicki  Delegate 
 
Camp No. 160  Dale F. Calder   Delegate 
   David Hilliker   Delegate 
 
Camp No. 180  William B. McAfee  Past Camp Commander 
 
Camp No. 250  Leo Cohoon   Past Camp Commander 
   Robert C. Grove, Sr.  Past Camp Commander 
   Kris Kuhlman   Past Camp Commander 
   John V. Porterfield  Delegate 
 
Camp No. 427  Richard E. Danes  Camp Commander 
 
Camp No. 462  Robert A Mitchell  Delegate 
    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Minutes of the 116th Annual Encampment of the Department of Michigan, 23 April 2005 
 

 6

Appointment of Encampment Committees 
 
Commander Gibson appointed the Encampment Committees as follows: 
 
By-Laws:  Chairman:  James T. Lyons, P.D.C. 
   Member:  Charles Worley 
   Member:  Michael McMillin 
   Member:  Kim D. Shaw, P.C.C. 
 
Officer Reports: Chairman:  James B. Pahl, P.D.C. 
   Member:  Kris Kuhlman 
   Member:  Matthew L. Adair 
 
Resolutions:  Chairman:  Paul D. Hodges, P.D.C. 
   Member:  Mark Heath 
   Member:  Douglas Armstrong 
 
 
Rules for the Encampment 
 
Commander Gibson announced the following rules for the Encampment: 
 
1. Officers and Staff will be limited to 10 minutes for their Reports. 
2. Each Brother may speak only twice on a topic under discussion. 
3. All debates and discussions will be conducted in Fraternity, Charity and Loyalty. 
4. One Brother will speak at a time. 
5. When rising to speak, Brothers will state their name and Camp Number. 
 
 
Minutes of the 2004 Encampment 
 
Commander Gibson called for a motion to approve the Minutes of the 2004 Department 
Encampment as distributed.  The motion was offered by Brother Neal Breaugh, with 
second by Brother John Keith.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice ballot. 
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Recognition of Brothers and Camps 
 
Commander Gibson called on Senior Vice Commander-in-Chief Don Darby to come 
forward.  
 
Senior Vice Commander-in-Chief Don Darby presented Certificates of Merit from 
Commander-in-Chief Stephen A. Michaels to, Brother Bruce Butgereit, Brother Douglas 
Armstrong and Brother Michael Nick for their work on the Rededication of the Soldier’s 
and Sailor’s Monument at Campus Martius Park in Detroit, Michigan. 
 
 
Senior Vice Commander-in-Chief Don Darby presented a Certificate of Recognition from 
Commander-in-Chief Stephen A. Michaels to the George W. Anderson Camp No. 58 in 
recognition of the Camp’s 10th Anniversary. 
 
Senior Vice Commander-in-Chief Don Darby presented Certificates of Recognition to 
Brother Joseph C. Cox, Brother William Booch, Brother William E. Bannett, and Brother 
Charles M. Hopkins for their service during World War II. 
 
Department Commander Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C., read a letter from Past Commander-in-
Chief Kent L. Armstrong requesting that the Department Encampment confer upon 
Brother Richard F. Lee the rank of Past Department Commander in recognition of his 10 
years of service as Department Secretary in accordance to the Constitution and 
Regulations of the Order. – See attachment. 
 
Brother Robert A. Mitchell offered a motion to confer upon Brother Richard F. Lee the 
rank of Past Department Commander.  Motion was seconded by Brother Keith G. 
Harrison, PC-in-C.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
Department Commander Gary L. Gibson, P.D.C., presented Brother Richard F. Lee with 
the Past Department Commander Badge of the Order.  
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Reports of Officers 
 
Department Commander – read – See attachment. 
 
Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C., moved that this report and all subsequent reports be 
referred to the appropriate Encampment Committees.  Motion was seconded by Brother 
Keith G. Harrison, PC-in-C.  Motion was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Department Senior Vice Commander – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Junior Vice Commander – read – See attachment. 
 
 
Recess 
 
Commander Gibson adjourned the Encampment for a 5 minute recess. 
 
 
Update on Brother Michael Mitchell 
 
Brother Keith G. Harrison, PC-in-C updated the Encampment on Brother Michael 
Mitchell’s condition.  Brother Mitchell, a Charter Member of the Curtenius Guard Camp 
No. 17, has been diagnosed with Thyroid Cancer and is not expected to live past August 
2005.  Brother Harrison announced that Brother Mitchell’s children were going to give 
him a surprise Birthday Party and that he was going and that he would also be 
representing the Department of Michigan at Commander Gibson’s request.  Commander 
Gibson then presented Brother Harrison with one of the Encampment’s Delegate Badges 
and asked that Brother Harrison present it to Brother Mitchell along with the 
Department’s greetings. 
 
 
Reports of Officers - Continued 
 
Department Secretary – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Treasurer – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Chaplain – read – Copy of report not submitted. 
 
Department Patriotic Instructor– read – See attachment.  
 
Department Graves Registration Officer – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Historian – No Report Given – No report submitted. 
 
Department Monument & Memorials Officer – read – See attachment. 
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Department G.A.R. Records Officer – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Camp at Large Coordinator – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Eagle Scout Coordinator – read – See attachment. 
 
Department Communication & Technology Officer – read– Copy of report not submitted.  
 
Department By-Laws Committee Report – read – See attachment.    
      
 
Reception and Reference of Communications 
 
Resolution from Camp No. 112 in Gettysburg, PA nominating Brother Charles E. Kuhn 
Jr., P.D.C. for Junior Vice Commander-in-Chief. – read – See attachment. 
 
Resolution from the Department of New Hampshire nominating Brother Daniel W. 
Murray, P.D.C., for Junior Vice Commander-in-Chief. – read – See attachment. 
 
Resolution from Robert Finch Camp No. 14 requesting that the Department of Michigan 
grant Brother Chuck Labar the rank of Past Camp Commander. – read – See attachment. 
 
Resolution from the George W. Anderson Camp No. 58 requesting that the Department 
of Michigan grant Brother John R. Mann the distinction of being our Department’s 
“Messenger Editor Emeritus” and that he hereafter wear his Membership Badge 
suspended from a Department Officer colored ribbon with a red center per provision of 
our Order’s Constitution and Regulations. – read – See attachment. 
 
Resolution of Endorsement from the Wa-Bu-No Camp No. 250 endorsing the candidacy 
of Brother Robert C. Grove, Sr., P.C.C., for the position of Department Senior Vice 
Commander. – read – See attachment. 
 
Resolution of Endorsement from the Curtenius Guard Camp No. 17 endorsing Brother 
James B. Pahl, P.D.C., for the position of Senior Vice Commander-in-Chief. – not read –
Copy of Resolution not submitted. 
 
Resolution from George W. Anderson Camp No. 58 stating that the Camp is conferring 
upon Brother Mark Pangburn the rank of Past Commander for his service as Camp 
Secretary for the last 10 years. – read – See attachment. 
 
Resolution of Endorsement from the Gov. Crapo Camp No. 145 endorsing the candidacy 
of Brother Richard Greene, P.C.C., for the position of Department Commander.  –not 
read – See attachment. 
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Resolution of Endorsement from the Gov. Crapo Camp No. 145 endorsing the candidacy 
of Brother Dennis C. Derr II for the position of Department Secretary.  – not read – See 
attachment.  
 
Resolution of Endorsement from the Gov. Crapo Camp No. 145 endorsing the candidacy 
of Brother Max L. Newman, P.C.C., for the position of Department Council Member.  – 
not read – See attachment. 
 
Commander Gibson referred all the resolutions to the proper committees without debate. 
 
 
Unfinished Business 
 
No unfinished business was brought up by the members of the Encampment. 
 
 
Presentation of Certificates of Appreciation 
 
Commander Gibson presented a Certificate of Appreciation from the Department of 
Michigan to Brother Douglas R. Armstrong in recognition of his work in representing the 
Department of Michigan during the relocation of the Michigan Soldier’s and Sailor’s 
Monument in Detroit, Michigan. 
 
Commander Gibson presented a Certificate of Appreciation from the Department of 
Michigan to Brother Bruce B. Butgereit, P.D.C., in recognition of his work in 
coordinating the rededication ceremony of the Michigan Soldier’s and Sailor’s 
Monument in Detroit, Michigan. 
 
Commander Gibson presented a Certificate of Appreciation from the Department of 
Michigan to Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C., in recognition of his work and dedication to 
the Department of Michigan and invaluable assistance to the Department Commander.   
 
 
Report of Department Council (Not Referred to Committee) 
 
Brother Max L. Newman, P.C.C., Department Council Chairman, presented the Report of 
the Department Council to the Encampment.  In the report, Brother Newman 
recommended raising the Department per capita tax by $2.00 per Brother.  – Copy of 
Report not submitted. 
 
 
Recess for Lunch 
 
Commander Gibson adjourned the Encampment for lunch from 11:45 am to 1:20 pm. 
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Budget Report 
 
Brother Max L. Newman, P.C.C., Department Council Chairman, presented the 
Operating Budget Report to the Encampment. – See attachment. 
 
Brother Newman recommended raising the Department per capita tax by $2.00 per 
Brother. 
 
Commander Gibson called for a motion to raise the Department per capita tax by $2.00 
per Brother.  Motion was offered and seconded by several. 
 
The motion to raise the Department per capita tax was discussed at length with several 
Brothers rising to speak their point of view.  After a very lengthy discussion a motion 
was offered to table the vote on the previous motion until the issue of the Michigan 
Messenger is settled later in the Encampment.  The motion was seconded and approved 
by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
 
Reports of Encampment Committees 
 
Brother Jim Pahl, P.D.C., presented the Report of Encampment Committee of Officer 
Reports.  Brother Pahl thanked all of the Department Officers for the work they did over 
the year and for submitting reports to the Encampment. 
 
Brother Pahl noted that there were specific recommendations made in 3 of the reports and 
that he would present those recommendations to the Encampment along with the 
Committee’s recommendations for decision by the Encampment. 
 
Brother Pahl made a motion that as each recommendation comes before this 
encampment, that the recommendation of the committee be approved on the sound of the 
gavel, unless an objection is voiced from the floor.  Seconded by several.  Motion was 
approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
Brother Pahl presented the recommendations from the Report of the Department 
Commander as follows: 
 
Recommendation No. 1: A traveling trophy/banner be obtained by the department, 
and awarded along with the Blair and LaValley awards.  The trophy/banner would pass 
from camp to camp each year, and the certificates would remain with the camps. 
 
The Committee concurred with this recommendation. 
 
There was a lengthy discussion with several Brothers rising to speak. 
 
Brother Neal Breaugh of Camp No. 14 objected to the recommendation. 
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The discussion continued.  
 
Brother Richard Greene of Camp No. 145 moved to end debate.  Seconded by Neal 
Breaugh of Camp No. 14.  Motion carried. 
 
Recommendation No. 2: The in-coming Commander be directed to appoint a 
committee to lay out a Strategic Direction Plan to give the department goals and develop 
the process as to how to meet them.  This plan would be brought before the next 
encampment for approval. 
 
 The Committee concurred with this recommendation. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
There was no objection. 
 
The recommendation was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Recommendation No. 3: That there be created the office of Department 
Quartermaster to handle the sales of the pocket patches, cap marks and cap wreaths, to 
streamline the program and remove it from the Treasurer’s responsibility. 
 
Recommendation No. 4: That the Department delegation to the National 
Encampment take a supply of the pocket patches and cap wreaths to the National 
Encampment each year and offer the items for sale, to augment the income to the 
Department. 
 
As both of these recommendations go hand in hand, the Committee concurred with these 
recommendations.  There was some discussion by the Encampment concerning whether 
or not the Department By-Laws and the Constitution and Regulations of the Order 
permitted a Department to have a position of Department Quartermaster.  Brother Pahl 
suggested that a different name for the position may have to be used.  The Committee 
then withdrew its’ concurrence and recommended that these items be referred to the 
Department By-Laws Committee. 
 
It was also suggested by Commander Gibson that the incoming Department Commander 
could appoint an interim Assistant Treasurer to handle the sales until a permanent 
solution could be reached.  
 
There was no objection. 
 
The Encampment concurred with the Committee’s recommendation. 
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Recommendation No. 5: The Department send a resolution of support for the 
Michigan Military Heritage Act to all members of the Michigan House and Senate. 
 
The Committee made no recommendation as the legislation was going to die in 
committee as it is no longer being actively considered.   
 
Brother Pahl presented the recommendations from the Report of the Department Senior 
Vice Commander as follows: 
 
Recommendation No. 1: For the balance of this year, that the Michigan Messenger 
be limited to 8 pages per issue. 
 
The Committee concurred with the recommendation. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
There was no objection. 
 
The recommendation was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Recommendation No. 2: That the Michigan Messenger be published electronically 
to eliminate the cost of printing, postage and the mailing permit.  Submit it to the website 
for electronic posting.  The Department Signals Officer would notify the camps by e-
mail, i.e. a specified officer such as the Camp Signals Officer who would notify the 
camp’s membership and it would be up to the camps to print and mail copies to those 
members who do not have e-mail. 
 
The Committee concurred with this and recommended that this Encampment adopt a 
procedure of distribution of the Messenger to be by electronic means and so moved.  
Motion was seconded.  There was a lengthy discussion with several Brothers rising to 
speak.  Brother Robert Mitchell moved to terminate debate on the previous question.  
Motion to terminate debate was seconded by Brother Neal Breaugh.  Motion to terminate 
debate was approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
Brother Jim Pahl, P.D.C., asked that the record reflect the arrival of Brother Kim D. 
Shaw, P.C.C.. 
 
Commander Gibson called for a vote on the motion to publish and distribute the 
Messenger electronically.  That the Messenger be posted to the Department Website, the 
Department Signals Officers would then transmit to the camps through the Camp Signals 
Officer that the current issue has been posted.  And leave it then up to the individual 
camps to notify their members that the latest issue has been posted  and for the individual 
camps to print hard copies of the Messenger and mail them to those members of the camp 
who can not receive it electronically.  To be effective as of January 2006. 
 
Motion passed. 
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Brother Pahl presented the recommendation from the Civil War Memorials Report as 
follows: 
 
Recommendation No. 1: To adopt a resolution to forward to the National 
Encampment that this Encampment endorse the following Resolution.  –Read – See 
attachment in Civil War Memorials Report. 
 
The Committee whole heartedly endorsed this recommendation and forwarded it to the 
Encampment for approval. 
 
There was a lengthy discussion with several Brothers rising to speak. 
 
There was no objection. 
 
Hearing no more discussion Commander Gibson sounded the gavel and the 
recommendation was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Encampment Committee on Officer Reports concluded its’ report. 
 
Brother Neal Breaugh of Camp No. 14 moved to remove the table of the motion on 
raising the Department per capita tax by $2.00 per member.  Seconded by several. 
Motion was to remove table was approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
There was a lengthy discussion with several Brothers rising to speak. 
 
There being no further discussion, Commander Gibson called for a vote on the motion to 
raise the Department per capita tax by $2.00 per member. 
 
Members in favor – 20 
 
Members against – 26 
 
Motion was defeated. 
 
Brother Paul Hodges, P.D.C., presented the report of the Encampment Committee of 
Resolutions. 
 
Brother Hodges reported that the Committee had received two resolutions of 
endorsement for the office of Junior Vice Commander in Chief.  One resolution was from 
the Department of Pennsylvania supporting Brother Charles E. Kuhn, Jr., P.D.C., and the 
other was from the Department of New Hampshire supporting Brother Daniel W. 
Murray, P.D.C.. – See attachments. 
 
The Committee recommended supporting the resolution endorsing Brother Charles E. 
Kuhn, Jr., P.D.C.. 
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The resolution was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Brother Hodges presented the Resolutions of Endorsement for Department Officers. – 
See attachments. 
 
Brother Douglas Armstrong moved to table the Resolutions of Endorsement for 
Department Officers until the nominations and elections of Department Officers.  
Seconded by several.  Motion to table was approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
Brother Hodges presented a Resolution from the George W. Anderson Camp No. 58 
requesting that the Department of Michigan grant Brother John R. Mann the distinction 
of being our Department’s “Messenger Editor Emeritus” and that he hereafter wear his 
Membership Badge suspended from a Department Officer colored ribbon with a red 
center per provision of our Order’s Constitution and Regulations. – read – See 
attachment. 
 
The committee concurred with the resolution. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
The resolution was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Brother Hodges presented a Resolution from Robert Finch Camp No. 14 requesting that 
the Department of Michigan grant Brother Chuck Labar the rank of Past Camp 
Commander. – read – See attachment. 
 
Brother Jim Pahl, P.D.C., objected to the resolution as Brother Labar did not serve a full 
term as Camp Commander.  To earn the rank of Past Camp Commander the Camp 
Commander has to serve to the end of the term and have the rank bestowed upon him by 
his camp through the election of a new Camp Commander.  Commander-in-Chief 
Darling has previously ruled that a Camp Commander whose Camp disbands during his 
term of office is not entitled to Past Camp Commander honors.  That ruling is still in 
effect today and has never been changed or challenged by a National Encampment.  
Since he did not serve until the end of his term as Camp Commander, he is not entitled to 
Past Camp Commander honors, he did not earn that in his Camp.  He served part of his 
term as Camp Commander.  Brother Pahl asked the Department Commander to rule the 
motion out of order, that it’s in violation of National Regulations to consider this motion 
at this time. 
 
Commander Gibson ruled the motion out of order. 
 
Brother Hodges presented a Resolution of Endorsement from the Curtenius Guard Camp 
No. 17 endorsing Brother James B. Pahl, P.D.C., for the position of Senior Vice 
Commander-in-Chief. – Copy of Resolution not submitted. 
 
The Committee concurred with the resolution. 
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There were no objections. 
 
The resolution was approved by the Encampment. 
 
Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C., presented the Report of the Encampment Committee of 
By-Laws. 
 
The Committee recommended dropping Item No. 11 of the Department Operating 
Guidelines since the Memorial Fund has been depleted.  With no mechanism in place to 
continue this activity, this provision serves no purpose at this time. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
There were no objections. 
 
The recommendation was approved by the Encampment. 
 
 
New Business 
 
Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C., made a motion to donate $25.00 to the Senior Vice 
Commander-in-Chief’s Fund and $25.00 to the G.A.R. Fund.  Seconded by Brother Paul 
D. Hodges, P.D.C..  Motion was approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
 
Commander Gibson adjourned the Encampment for a 10 minute break. 
 
Commander Gibson entertained a motion to adopt the budget as presented.  Moved by 
Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C..  Seconded by several.  There was no discussion.  
Motion approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
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Nomination and Election of Officers 
 
Brother Kevin Lindsey, Chairman of the Nominating Committee presented the 
Nominating Committee’s Report. – See attachment. 
 
The following slate was presented: 
 
Department Commander:   Richard Greene  Camp No. 145 
Department Senior Vice Commander: Robert C. Grove, Sr.  Camp No. 250 
Department Junior Vice Commander: Jeff Baker   Camp No. 20 
Department Secretary:   Dennis C. Derr II  Camp No. 145 
Department Treasurer:   Brian J. Shumway  Camp No. 17 
Department Council:    Max L. Newman  Camp No. 145 
      Howard Streeter  Camp No. 22 
      Kris Kuhlman   Camp No. 250 
 
Commander Gibson asked if there were any nominations from the floor. 
 
There being no nominations from the floor, Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C., moved to 
close the nominations and to accept the Nominating Committee’s Report and that the 
Department Secretary cast a unanimous ballot of consent for the slate present by the 
Nominating Committee.  Seconded by David Hillaker of Camp No. 160.  Motion was 
approved by unanimous voice ballot.  
 
Commander Gibson announced the recipients of the Lincoln Award for this year.  
Unfortunately, both of those Brothers were absent. 
 
 Brother Bill Lowe of Camp No. 7 
 
 Brother Robert Hoffman of Camp No. 7 
 
Election of Delegates 
 
Brother Jim Pahl, P.D.C., moved that the first 21 members of the Department Roster who 
are not otherwise entitled by automatic credentials be nominated as delegates and the 
remainder of the roster of the Department be nominated as alternates.  Seconded by 
Brother Howard Streeter.  Motion was approved by unanimous voice ballot. 
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Installation of Officers 
 
Brother James T. Lyons, P.D.C., installed the following elected Department Officers in 
accordance to the Ritual: 
 
Department Commander:   Richard Greene  Camp No. 145 
Department Senior Vice Commander: Robert C. Grove, Sr.  Camp No. 250 
Department Junior Vice Commander: Jeff Baker   Camp No. 20 
Department Secretary:   Dennis C. Derr II  Camp No. 145 
Department Treasurer:   Brian J. Shumway  Camp No. 17 
Department Council:    Max L. Newman  Camp No. 145 
      Howard Streeter  Camp No. 22 
      Kris Kuhlman   Camp No. 250 
 
Karen Greene and Meagan Spencer, wife and daughter of newly elected Department 
Commander Richard Greene, pinned the Department Commander’s Badge on newly 
elected and installed Department Commander Richard Greene. 
 
 
Closing Ceremonies 
 
Department Commander Richard Greene closed the Encampment in accordance to the 
Ritual at 4:01 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
In Fraternity, Charity and Loyalty, 
 
 
 
 
Dennis C. Derr II 
Department Secretary 
Department of Michigan 
Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War 



 



State of the Department Address 
Department of Michigan 

Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War 
April 23, 2005 

Introduction 
This has been a challenging year for the Department of Michigan. I report to you today that 
while the condition of our department remains strong, there are concerns that, if not 
addressed with care, could become serious matters. It is time this department took a long, 
hard look at itself. We have ridden the gravy train long enough, and it is now time to pay for 
the ticket. I did not have the opportunity to visit each camp, as I would have liked. It seems 
most of my time was spent working on filling vacancies in offices and staff positions, our 
finances, and the Messenger. However, during this past year I have traveled over four 
thousand miles, and participated in 45 meetings, ceremonies and programs, representing 
you and promoting the objects of our Order. I have seen first hand what our Brothers have 
accomplished. It is both exciting and encouraging to see that the work of the Order is 
moving forward. 

Membership 
This year, while some camps are reporting some membership increases, there are too many 
that are reporting decreases. This situation has to be taken seriously. It is more important 
than graves registration or monuments and memorials work. If we don't have the 
membership to do the work, the work itself will be a moot point. Membership is the job of 
all camp Jr. Vice Commander's. The Department can assist you with tools, ideas and 
encouragement, but cannot and should not do the work for you. The work must happen at 
the camp level and the Jr. Vice Commander must take the lead. If not, then the camp needs 
to find someone who will. 

Camps 
The Camps are the backbone of the Order. That is where the real work is accomplished, and 
this year, work was accomplished. Time and time again, the members of this department 
have proven that the Sons of Union Veterans is a viable and influential organization in the 
state of Michigan. The monument on the Grand Traverse County Courthouse grounds is 
being totally restored, due to the $80,000.00 that was raised by the brothers of Camp 14. 
The erection of a new monument in Alpena is under the supervision of Camp 139. The 
placement of a bronze plaque on the GAR Hall in Eaton Rapids, and the restoration of the 
name of GAR Park, also in Eaton Rapids, through the efforts of members of Camp 7, shows 
that our organization can accomplish things that others think we cannot. The Graves 
Registration program continues forward under the strong leadership of Brother Rick Danes, 
and is the model on which most other Departments in the Order base their programs. 
Monuments and Memorials are being recorded and preserved, under the watchful eye of 
brother Doug Armstrong. Memorial Day services are being held by most of the Camps. 
Many new headstones are being placed throughout Michigan. The work is getting done. 
There is plenty more to do, but we are getting it done. 

Finances 



As you will hear in the reports of the Treasurer and Assistant Treasurer, our financial 
outlook was not bright at the beginning of this term. Through an internal audit, it has been 
found that past accounting practices have made it very difficult to know exactly what 
monies were in what funds, and that numerous reimbursements a number of years ago had 
exceeded the amounts allowed by our by-laws and operating guidelines. 
 
 
 
This year, we have been able to meet our obligations, and are on fairly sound financial 
ground. Several department officers and committees not requesting reimbursement of 
expenses achieved this result. I personally have not, and will not, turn in any requests for 
reimbursement for my expenses related to the Order. For the last several years we have 
maintained a balance in the savings account of several thousand dollars. It has been directed 
by past encampments that this money be invested, to provide a "permanent fund", for the 
continued financial security of the department. By this directive, the principle must not be 
touched. It has been my goal this year to see that we did not touch any of this money, and 
this goal has been achieved. It will be the responsibility of my successor to see that an 
investment plan is executed. In the future, we must remain fiscally prudent, and not allow 
ourselves to return to run-away spending. 

Michigan's Messenger 
Communication is vital for an organization to survive. For the past 12 years Michigan's 
Messenger has been a useful and successful tool for disseminating information and sharing 
between camps. Over the years, the newsletter has incrementally taken an ever-increasing 
amount of our income, until it literally got out of hand. By limiting each issue to eight 
pages, we have been able to cut the cost of producing the newsletter by 2/3, compared to 
last year. It may now be the time to bring the newsletter into the 21st Century. There will be 
discussion about the future of the Messenger in the Editor's report. 

Mid-Winter Conference 
For the past several years, the attendance at the Mid-Winter Conference has been 
disappointing. The idea is to have the newly elected camp officers meet with their 
department counterparts for training, instruction and the exchange of ideas. It seems that the 
attendees every year are the "old guard", or those who have been associated with the order 
for a number of years. The ones that need to be there are most often the ones absent. Along 
with that, attendance at the Washington / Lincoln Birthday Dinner has reached an all-time 
low. Perhaps the timing is poor, with the uncertainty of Michigan winters. Perhaps another 
approach is warranted. One idea that has come to mind is to bring back the old method of 
dividing the department into 'battalions", grouping two or three camps together and 
appointing a brother to be responsible for assisting and training the camp officers in their 
duties. This brother would also act as a reference for the ritualistic work of the Order. In the 
early days of the SUVCW, these brothers were called "Inspectors", and would visit the 
camps on a yearly basis to see that the membership was properly uniformed, armed, 
equipped and trained in military drill. They would also inspect the books of the camp, to be 
sure that everything was in order, and to assist if requested. This may be the time to go back 
to a similar approach. 



The Allied Orders 
We have been very fortunate to have a fine relationship this year with the Woman's Relief 
Corps and the Daughters of Union Veterans of the Civil War. It has been my pleasure to 
meet with Lucille Streeter, President of the WRC, and Nancy Newman, President of the 
DUV, as our paths have crossed several times during the year. We must always remember 
that the ladies organizations are independent of the SUVCW, and have their own way of 
doing things. They are not here to follow our lead, nor to answer at our beck and call. We 
must always be mindful that the term "Allied Orders of the GAR" simply describes the 
relationship all five Orders have to the Grand Army, and is not one, single organization. As 
the GAR was our "father", the Relief Corps is our "mother", and the Daughters our "sister". 
The fraternal relationship we have with them must be maintained, as it was the wish of the 
GAR that we always met together in annual encampments. 
 
 
 
 
The Future 
Any successful business plans for the future. You may not think in these terms, but the 
Sons of Union Veterans is really a business, and must be managed as such. Most businesses 
will develop a five-year strategic plan, to help guide its growth and to mark its progress. An 
organization that does not grow and move forward is dying. It cannot stand still. We really 
should know where we are going, and how we are going to get there. One of my 
recommendations is that the in-coming Commander appoint a committee to lay out a 
strategic plan. 

Officers and Staff 
I would like to extend to my officers and staff my sincere appreciation for the hard work that 
was put forth. Although there have been numerous obstacles and challenges this year, we 
have worked through them and a lot has been accomplished. You can be proud of the work 
you have done. 

Recommendations 

1.   A traveling trophy / banner be obtained by the department, and awarded along with 
the Blair and LaValley awards. The trophy / banner would pass from camp to camp 
each year, and the certificates would remain with the camps. 

2.   The in-coming Commander be directed to appoint a committee to lay out a Strategic 
Direction Plan to give the department goals and develop the process as to how to 
meet them. This plan would be brought before the next encampment for approval. 

3.   That there be created the office of Department Quartermaster to handle the sales of 
the pocket patches, cap marks and cap wreaths, to streamline the program and 
remove it from the Treasurer's responsibility. 



4.   That the Department delegation to the National Encampment take a supply of the 
pocket patches and cap wreaths to the National Encampment each year and offer the 
items for sale, to augment the income to the Department. 

5.   The Department send a resolution of support for the Michigan Military Heritage Act 
to all members of the Michigan House and Senate. 

In closing, I want to thank all of you for the many courtesies extended, and the Fraternity, 
which has been afforded me. Despite the challenges presented us, we will persevere. We 
need to look at these not as problems, but opportunities. We are called to emulate the GAR. 
Not as the tired, old men of the 1940's, but the young, vibrant leaders of the nation of the 
1890's. With the right direction, and staying true to its principles, the Sons of Union 
Veterans of the Civil War will continue to be an outstanding organization, worthy of the title 
"legal heir to and official representative of the Grand Army of the Republic. 

Submitted in Fraternity, Charity & Loyalty, 

Gary L. Gibson, Commander 
Department of Michigan 
Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War 
 
 
 
 

Commander's Itinerary 
2004 - 2005 

April 24 - Department of Michigan Encampment, Grand Rapids 
May 4 - Pvt. David Dokey Headstone Dedication, Lee Twp., Allegan 
May 8 - Department Officer's Meeting, GAR Hall, Sunfield 
May 19 - Plaque Dedication, GAR Hall, Eaton Rapids 
May 30 - Memorial Day Services, Riverside Cemetery, Kalamazoo 
May 31 - Memorial Day Parade & Services, Allegan 
June 1 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
June 13 - Meeting, Estate of Commander Farnsworth, Camp 20, Wayland 
June 19 - Pvt. William Baker Headstone Dedication, Pontiac 
June 26 - Internment of Commander Farnsworth, Camp 20, Allegan 
July 6 — Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
July 13 - 125th Anniversary of State Capital, Lansing 
July 17 — Lt. White Headstone Dedication, Otsego 
August 3 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
August 12 to 15 - National Encampment, Cedar Rapids, Iowa 
August 24 - Meeting with VFW about GAR Arch, Plainwell 
August 26 - Meeting with Sr. Vice Dept. Commander, Hastings 
August 29 - Civil War Muster, Jackson 
September 2 - Camp 22 Meeting, Marshall 
September 6 - Rededication of GAR Arch, Hillside Cemetery, Plainwell 
September 6 - Joint Picnic with Camp 20 & VFW, Plainwell 



September 7 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
September 15 - Veteran's Day Planning Meeting, VFW Hall, Kalamazoo 
September 17 - Civil War Roundtable, Kalamazoo 
October 5 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
October 23 - Find Your Civil War Ancestor Day, Portage 
October 23 - Dedication of Cemetery Gate, Grand Rapids Soldiers' Home 
October 26 - Speak at Kalamazoo Historical Society, Kalamazoo 
November 2 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
November 9 - Commander's Group Meeting, Grand Rapids Soldiers' Home 
November 11 - Speak at Lincoln / Veteran's Day Program, Athens 
November 19 to 22 — Remembrance Day, Gettysburg, PA 
November 30 - Installation of Officers, Camp 17, GAR Hall, Sunfield 
December 19 - Installation of Officers, Camp 259, Alien 
January 8 - Installation of Officers, Camp 14, Traverse City 
January 16 - Installation of Officers, Camp 3, Grand Haven 
February 12 - Installation of Officers, Camp 20, Kalamazoo (dispensation from CofA) 
February 19 - Mid-Winter Conference, Lansing 
February 19 - Washington/Lincoln Birthday Dinner, Lansing 
February 27 - Civil War Program, Kalamazoo Valley Museum, Kalamazoo 
March 1 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
March 20 - Speak at Sturgis Historical Society Meeting, Sturgis 
April 5 - Camp 20 Meeting, Kalamazoo 
April 9 - Rededication of Michigan Soldier's & Sailor's Monument, Detroit 
April 15 - Civil War Roundtable, Kalamazoo 
April 23 - Department of Michigan Encampment, Lansing 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 



 
 
 



 
 
 



SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR 
DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN 

 
 
November 10, 2004 
 
MEMORANDUM 
 
TO: Gary L. Gibson, Department Commander 
 
SUBJECT: Financial Records Review 
 
Serving as the transfer point between former Department Treasurer David F. Wallace, 
PDC, and the incoming Treasurer, Brian Shumway, has provided an opportunity for me 
to do a detailed review of the records being passed forward. A number of issues have 
arisen since the last Department Encampment and unfortunately Brother Wallace did not 
have time to do an analysis of these records. 
 
This report will be presented in two sections, the first dealing with the Memorial Fund, 
the second with some general observations and recommendations. 
 

MEMORIAL FUND 
 
Much attention has been directed toward this aspect of our financial operation. 
 
By way of background, it should be noted that this fund raising effort came into being at 
a time between Department Encampments in 1998. Please refer to the email message 
summary I presented on July 21, 2004 in response to a question from Brother Wallace 
concerning the number of funds that exist in the Department. A summary of all 
references to the Memorial Fund were noted based on information available at that time. 
 
To briefly recap that finding, please note the following;  

1. A review of Proceedings from the Department Encampments found no action by 
that body to establish this fund. 

2. There is no mention of progress on this effort in any of the Department 
Proceedings until 2004, when an effort was made to clarify the application 
process to request funding for projects. 

3. There is no mention of this project in the reports of the Treasurer or the 
Department Council as presented at the Department Encampments. 

4. The only information available on the actions taken on this project are found in 
the Department newsletter 

 
A review of the Treasurer’s files, as forwarded in this transition of officers, does not 
contain any records of this project. There are no receipts to support the expenses noted in 
this report, nor is there any detailed information on the pursuit of the project. There is no 



“paper trail” of any kind in this set of records. The earliest bank statements are from 
March 1999. Check registers exist dating from 1995 to the present. 
 
These check registers have finally provided information to reconstruct the financial 
activity of this project. Details are sketchy at best and the entries do not always provide 
full information. The following list of deposits is credited to the Memorial Fund. 
 
5/10/99 - $    85.00 
5/10/99 -       35.00 
5/10/99 -       50.00 
5/28/99 -   1100.00 
5/28/99 -     459.00 
5/28/99 -     125.00 
6/10/99 -       40.00 
9/14/99 -       70.00 
9/30/99 -   1380.00 
 
This brings the total amount raised to $3344.00 as opposed to the figure reported in the 
January 2000 issue of MICHIGAN’S MESSENGER ($2237.00). An interesting note: the 
final deposit of $1380.00 passed through the checking account of Curtenius Guard Camp 
17. On September 8, 1999, a deposit of $1325.00 was made into the Camp account. On 
September 27, 1999, check number 1003 was written to the Department of Michigan, 
SUVCW with the notation “Raffle and Mouse Pads”. That check was deposited in the 
Department account on September 30. Please note that the check taking this money out of 
the Camp account is for $55.00 more than the original deposit. There is no explanation 
for this difference in the form of additional deposits to the Camp account. 
 
The following checks were written for expenses related to the project. 
 
Check #1115 – 8/8/98 – C.W. Times – Raffle Ad - $134.64 
Check #1116 – 8/8/98 – State of Mich. – Raffle license - $15.00 
Check #1118 – 8/8/98 – K. Armstrong – Print for Raffle - $180.20 
Check #1134 – 2/13/99 – Dick Williams – Raffle tickets - $52.30 
 
The total expense, according to this information, was $382.14 as opposed to the figure 
cited in the October 1999 issue of the newsletter ($247.70). It is obvious that the cost of 
the Ad placed in the Civil War Times was not included in the original figure. 
 
It appears that the Mouse Pad angle was employed early in this project. There is not a 
scrap of paper anywhere that provides information on where they were ordered, how 
many were ordered, what they cost or when they were paid for or by whom. About this 
time there were reimbursement checks written to individuals who did not submit any 
receipts, as customarily required, to support the amount requested. It is possible that one 
of these included the purchase of the Mouse Pads. 
 
Deposits noted as proceeds from Mouse Pad sales are listed below. 



6/4/99 - $ 80.00 
7/8/99 -    37.50 
9/1/99 -    37.50 
10/6/99 -  37.50 
11/9/99 -  37.50 
4/25/00 -  15.00 
12/20/00 –12.50 
 
This provided a total of $275.50 from the sale of Mouse Pads. The reports presented in 
the MESSENGER indicate that an additional $160.00 in sales was realized between 
August 2000 and spring of 2003. Additional sales of $10.00 and $5.00 were reported in 
the electronic accounting statement for 5/10 and 7/2/02. The check register shows a 
deposit of $36.50 for Mouse Pads on 3/5/02 that is not reported elsewhere. Thus, the 
Mouse Pad sales provided $487.00 toward the Memorial Fund. 
 
The final recorded addition to the proceeds of this project came in the form of a $100.00 
donation from the Central Region Conference, held in Grand Rapids in October of 2003. 
 
The total amount raised from all sources for this project is $3931.00, based on the 
information above. For lack of better information we have arbitrarily assigned a cost for 
the Mouse Pads at $100.00. Adding this to the other expenses, previously noted, and 
subtracting this expense ($482.14) from the total raised provides a fund of $3448.86 
available for allocation to Camps having appropriate projects.   
 
DISBUSEMENTS 
 
The first check written on this project did not go to a “Camp” project. Check # 1149, in 
the amount of $1000.00, was written on May 28, 1999 to Watertown Charter Township 
for restoration of the G.A.R. monument in the cemetery in Wacousta, Michigan. Several 
checks were written to this project in 1998. Check # 1089 on 2/26/98, - $62.00 to 
Watertown Charter Township; check # 1095 on 4/6/98 - $62.00 to Civil War Statue 
Fund; check # 1120 on 9/23/98 - $41.41 to Watertown Charter Township G.A.R. Mon. 
Fund. The three checks were not drawn against the Memorial Fund as it did not exist at 
that time. 
 
The second check went to George W. Anderson Camp 58. Check # 1165 in the amount of 
$500.00 was issued on 2/12/00. 
 
The third disbursement has been difficult to document. Colgrove – Woodruff Camp 22 
has indicated that they received $250.00 from the fund for restoration work on the G.A.R. 
Monument in Union City. We have not been able to find a check issued to this Camp, but 
receipt of the funds has been verified by the Camp leadership. 
 
The fourth check went to Robert Finch Camp 14. Check # 1401 in the amount of $500.00 
was issued on 10/24/04. 
 



The fifth check was issued to Gov. Crapo Camp 145. Check # 1402 in the amount of 
$500.00 was issued on 10/24/04. 
 
To date a total of $2750.00 has been allocated from the fund leaving $698.86. 
 
Curtenius Guard Camp 17 has submitted a request for $545.00. If approved, this will 
leave a balance of $153.86 in the fund. 
 
CONCLUSIONS 
 
The project of trying to work out the reconciliation of this fund has been like trying to put 
together a Chinese jigsaw puzzle. There has been no effective accounting system utilized 
to keep this account in good order. Entries on deposits and expenditures are scattered and 
fragmented. There are no receipts on file for any of the expenses involved. No 
comprehensive report or summary of the income and expenses have been provided as 
part of a formal presentation by the Department Treasurer at any time during the project. 
 
The only information available to the members of the Department is found in “reports” or 
articles presented by either the Chairman of the Department Council or the Department 
Treasurer appearing periodically in MICHIGAN’S MESSENGER. Though informative, 
they do not provide an “official” record as would be presented in a Treasurer’s Report to 
the Department Encampment. Reports to the Encampment provide the opportunity to ask 
questions, debate issues and ultimately approve the presentation as part of the record of 
action taken by that body, the final authority on Department matters. 
 
The Memorial Fund “disappeared” from our records for a couple of years and was finally 
“discovered” and reported in the Vol. XII, Number 3 – Winter edition of the newsletter 
(page 4) and gives an incorrect balance on hand ( $2041.84) when there was only 
$1698.86 available. This amount was increased to $2151.84 in the next issue. If we had 
used that figure we could easily have spent $452.98 more than the Fund had available. 
 
Much good has been accomplished through the efforts of those who sold the raffle tickets 
and mouse pads, but the failure to keep records in an appropriate fashion has given us 
many problems and inaccurate figures with which to work. If this type of project is to be 
reactivated at some later time, it would be hoped that the lessons learned here will 
provide a better operation by those involved. 
 
I would respectfully suggest that in light of some of the ambiguities involved in this 
project, and the fact that there is no program in place for the perpetuation of this fund, 
that the balance of the money (providing the Camp 17 request is approved) should be 
placed in the general fund and this project be closed. 
 
 
 
 
 



GENERAL OBSERVATIONS 
 
 
Perhaps the most disturbing thing about this material is that there is so little being passed 
forward in this change of officers. The earliest bank statements date from March 1999. 
The check registers date from 1995 but there is no supporting material for the period 
from 1995 to 1999. Although several CDs were provided in the Quicken program it 
appears that the information is presented only as word documents. I do not have 
sufficient experience with this program to open any underlying material that may be 
included on the CDs. 
 
There are no ledgers or journals from prior years that track the financial activities of the 
Department. Although Dick Williams used computer programs (hopefully) to accomplish 
this activity, not all who have served in this office over the years have done this. 
 
It appears that there was no established practice of posting activity of line items in the 
budget over the course of the year thus providing an incremental view of expenditures 
against the amount budgeted for each category. Without this capability it is impossible to 
evaluate progress toward limits established. 
 
There are no receipt books to record incoming funds to the Department and provide proof 
for those who make payments or contributions to the Department. 
 
Since 1992 budgets, year end reconciliations of the budget, year end financial statements 
and balance sheets have not been distributed with minutes of the Department 
Encampment in a consistent fashion. The reports of the Treasurer are generally noted as 
“filed with the Department Secretary” and no details are published as part of the minutes. 
 
Controls have not been exercised on maintaining limits for expenditures in a variety of 
categories. Reimbursement for expenses has been provided to some individuals who have 
not provided receipts to prove expenditures in the amount requested. Others provided 
such documentation on a regular basis. 
 
It appears that in the last couple of years that “bookkeeping” has been allowed to wait 
until the need for reports is upon the Treasurer. The attempt to “catch-up” on this process 
by reconstructing things from entries in the check register and elsewhere has led to items 
being missed or overlooked, thereby providing inaccurate figures in the reports. 
 
 Examples are found in the 2003-2004 budget reconciliation. It was projected that 
$1500.00 would be spent on “Badges and Insignia”. The Budget Report indicates that 
nothing was spent on this line item. A review of the check register shows that $960.00 
(check # 1352 on 7/24/2003 to Alert for SUV hat badges) was spent to purchase these 
items for resale. 
 
During this same period three checks were written to reimburse Curtenius Guard Camp 
17 for payments made to the USPS for mailing the MESSENGER and Custom Mailers for 



preparing the newsletter for mailing. The obvious question should be why Camp checks 
were used for this purpose in the first place. The Department Treasurer also served as the 
Treasurer for Camp 17. 
 
The most glaring example of not staying within the budget limits is the situation with the 
line items for the newsletter. The budget line item total was set at $3026.00. The amount 
spent was $4711.67. 
 
Other items are not reported in the budget in any form. These include a plaque and 
engraving ($108.01), purchase of a new tent for the Department ($188.68) and related 
material ($48.36). The gift from the Central Region Conference ($100) is not shown 
under Income from Gifts where only $16.00 is listed. 
 
Needless to say, the monitoring functions have not been effective in terms of controlling 
these shortcomings. The “gatekeeper”, the Department Council, for the last eight to ten   
years has not done an effective job of auditing the work of the Treasurer, assuring that 
reports necessary for the Department to be informed of financial activity are prepared and 
distributed. 
 
The time allowed, by the By Laws to accomplish the “auditing” function prior to the 
Encampment is not sufficient to do this important task in the detail necessary. Verbal 
report were offered in a number of these years and copies of the reports were not 
provided to those in attendance at the Encampment so that they could make informed 
decisions on accepting and approving those reports. As noted previously, no details were 
recorded in the minutes or distributed with those minutes. 
 
Several Department Commanders used the Department Council as a Department level 
“Council of Administration” or Board of Directors. The only Council of Administration 
in our Order functions at the National level. The National Organization is a corporation, 
chartered by Act of Congress. The Department does not hold that standing and the 
function of the Department Council is important but very limited. 
 
The Department Council is required to select a Chairman, Vice Chairman and a Secretary 
among its three members. It should be obvious that the Secretary would take notes when 
the group meets to transact any business. These written reports should be presented to the 
Department Encampment when they make their report to that body. This provides a 
record of their findings as they monitor the work of the Treasurer, discussions regarding 
the development of the budget, the audit and plans to maintain the financial wellbeing of 
the Department. 
 
One of the things severely skewing considerations of some items in the budget structure 
has been to include the amount of per capita tax we collect for and send to the National 
Organization as part of our budget. These funds are strictly a “pass through” activity over 
which we have no budgetary control. This gives an inflated impression of the amount of 
money the Department has to work with for our operations. 
 



It appears that because of the variety of problems noted above, that the preparation of the 
budget and its component line items has not been based on the actual experience of the 
previous year. 
 
Finally we have the “mystery” check. On January 15, 1999, check # 1128, was written to 
someone or something listed as “Kizcom” in the amount of $1485.00. There is no 
notation on the purpose for this check. There is no invoice from this entity. There are no 
bank statements for the months of January or February 1999 in the files. The cancelled 
check is not in the files. I have contacted the bank and requested copies of the missing 
statements and the front and back of this check. 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Brother Wallace has suggested, and I concur, that it is probably time to have an “outside 
party” do a review of our financial practices and record keeping. There will be a cost 
involved, but it might be worth it to get our house in order. We probably can not afford 
an “audit”, which could be quite expensive and time consuming, but a less extensive 
review could help to get us on the right track. 
 
We need to include only those items in our budget over which we have control. The base 
income of the Department is the $8.00 per capita payment by each member. We must 
project our expenditures on this basis. Other fundraising activities may be employed to 
augment this basic income. 
 
Pass through funds like the National per capita tax need to be set up as “liability 
accounts” for that purpose. We have other liability accounts and they should not be 
included in the budget statement. 
 
We need to have an accounting of the inventory and value of items we stock for resale to 
raise money for programs. 
 
We need to implement the practice proposed and adopted at the 1993 Department 
Encampment with regard to the work schedule of the Department Council and the 
Department Treasurer. By action of the Department Encampment the Council and the 
Treasurer were directed to meet on a quarterly basis to monitor the financial activity of 
the Department. WE NEED TO DO THIS! 
 
Our financial activity needs to be planned in advance rather than being reactive to events 
that overtake us. The need to buy a new tent for the Department should be anticipated and 
planned for, rather than being an emergency move. 
 

CONCLUSION 
 
The foregoing material should spark other recommendations and discussion on this 
important topic. We can no longer drift along and hope we do not go over a waterfall. 
 



One final thought needs to be reiterated. The timely completion and distribution of the 
proceedings of Department Encampments is critical to our success. The 1993 minutes of 
the Encampment were distributed at the 1994 Encampment. That makes them a year 
late!!! The proposals to improve our operations (quarterly reviews by the Council and the 
Treasurer) were a year behind and never implemented. Those to be involved in things of 
this type do not necessarily make notes of what has been approved and what they should 
do next. Thus, these “improvement” proposals fall by the wayside and despite all the 
discussions, debate and good intentions at the Encampment, nothing happens from year 
to year and the old problems just go on and on. 
 
Not the least of the difficulties in this situation is that one individual was too involved in 
too many things and completely overloaded. He could not possibly do all the things he 
was asked to do and get stuff “right”. Part of this problem was of his own making but 
there were others who took advantage of his willingness to help or accept too many 
commitments. These folks should be ashamed of themselves for overloading a willing 
worker, but he should have known when to say enough is enough. 
 
We need to make some basic changes. We need to operate on the principle of one man, 
one job, especially in key positions. “Lip service” to making changes will not get the job 
done. We need to work smarter, not harder. 
 
My apologies for the length of this report, it was a big job to work through all this 
material.  There are many things that need to be dealt with to resolve these problems. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted 
in F., C., and L., 
 
 
James T. Lyons, PDC 
Assistant Treasurer 
Department of Michigan 
 
 
Cc: Department Elected Officers 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 



 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


